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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 13, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:42 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter

Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson, City Engineer Breault
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of August 25, 2005


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the August 25 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 2 - 0 - 2 (Commissioners Jameel and Kerwin abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of numerous emails regarding 8 Thomas Avenue, Sierra Point, and the Baylands.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point; Development Agreement DA-2-05; Amendment of the Sierra Point Development Agreement to extend its expiration date from December 31, 2005 to December 31, 2010; Randy Ackermann, applicant; Sierra Point LLC c/o Opus West Corporation and Universal Paragon Corporation, owners; APN 007-165-020, -050, -080, -090, and -100.


Principal Planner Swiecki said the applicant is requesting an amendment to the development agreement to extend the expiration date for another five years, to December 31, 2010.  He noted the approved site plan includes about 1.8 million square feet of office space, 50,000 square feet of retail space, 1,000 hotel rooms, and 76 acres of parking, and the project is about half built out at this time.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted extension of the development agreement is not required for development to proceed but it does provide the developer with a degree of certainty regarding their ability to proceed with the approved project.   

Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the required findings listed on Pages 2 and 3 of the staff report.  He recommended approval of the amendment and adoption of the Negative Declaration. 

Commissioner Hawawini asked if the City Attorney identified any other changes that need to be made to the development agreement, given that it was drafted in 1984.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that the City Attorney reviewed the development agreement and recommended no additional changes.


Commissioner Jameel acknowledged receipt of a letter from Beth Grossman expressing concerns about the status of development and recommending better utilization of the Marina area.  He pointed out the project is only half built after more than twenty years.  He recommended that staff meet with the developer to discuss ways of moving the project forward more quickly.  Commissioner Jameel observed that extending the development agreement to 2010 provides no incentive for the developer to do anything for another five years.


Principal Planner Swiecki explained that extending the agreement does not preclude the developer from proposing changes in the plans.  He acknowledged there was discussion about Sierra Point as part of the recent placemaking workshops.  

Commissioner Jameel asked about the possible consequences of not extending the agreement beyond 2005.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the developer can still proceed with the project as approved for the remaining sites, but it would not protect the developer in the event the General Plan update process results in land use changes.  

Commissioner Jameel suggested conditional approval, subject to further dialogue between the developer and the City to explore what can be done to complete the development.  He noted the City is losing revenues by allowing the site to remain undeveloped.


Commissioner Hawawini said the built-out portion of Sierra Point has an occupancy rate of about 90 to 95 percent now.


Community Development Director Prince informed the Planning Commission that the City received a proposal about a month ago for a five-building biotech campus in the southern portion, which would leave two undeveloped parcels remaining.  He pointed out there has been some development activity in recent years, citing construction of the hotels as an example.  


Commissioner Kerwin commented that there was a nationwide over-building of office space during the 1980s, so there was no demand for more office space at Sierra Point.  He also noted the Sierra Point development was a long-range plan that was designed to be built out over a long period of time, depending on economic and market conditions.


Commissioner Jameel recommended that the City do something to encourage development soon.  Commissioner Kerwin pointed out the development agreement authorizes 50,000 square feet of commercial space on City property currently leased to Opus.  He said the original concept envisioned a great deal of pedestrian activity, with retail, offices, and hotels along the waterfront.  He suggested adding a performance provision to the lease allowing the City to take back the land if nothing is done within a reasonable time.


Commissioner Jameel recommended asking the City Attorney and City Council for further guidance on that issue.  He expressed his opinion it was premature to extend the development agreement.


Chairman Lentz asked how extending the term of the development agreement would benefit the City.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that most the improvements required of the developer have already been completed, and the developer has already met the financial obligations set forth in the development agreement.  Chairman Lentz asked if the City would lose anything by not extending the development agreement, and Principal Planner Swiecki said he was unaware of any direct loss to the City if the agreement was not extended.  

Chairman Lentz noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee is working on a draft green building ordinance that will come to the Planning Commission soon.  He asked how the green building ordinance would affect the Sierra Point development agreement.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the development agreement vests land use and intensity, but does not lock in building code standards.  As such any green building ordinance would apply if adopted before permits are applied for.  He noted he had verified this conclusion with the City Attorney.  

Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.


Randy Ackermann, Opus West, applicant, stated that the development agreement was originally executed in 1984, and Opus West purchased the property in 1998.  Since that time, Mr. Ackermann pointed out, there has been significant development, with over 750,000 square feet of new office space and 400 hotel rooms.


Mr. Ackermann clarified that there are currently four distinct areas that remain undeveloped:  the southern portion, which is the subject of the recent biotech campus application; the piece along the freeway; the hotel site owned by Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC); and the City-owned parcel next to the Marina.  Mr. Ackermann advised that the ground lease on the City-owned property still has a number of years before it expires.


Mr. Ackermann said Opus West plans to build as soon as market conditions are favorable.  He explained that because of the contaminated land underneath the site, buildings must be placed on strong piles and foundations, which means high-rise buildings are more viable than other kinds of structures.  He noted the City will eventually benefit from new businesses attracted to the area.

 
Mr. Ackermann said Opus West has had many discussions with staff about various possibilities for the southern site, and the Slough biotech campus proposal resulted from that process.  He urged the Planning Commission to recommend extending the term of the development agreement to allow these efforts to continue.


Chairman Lentz said Fred Kent’s organization, Project for Public Spaces, specializes in helping communities define placemaking elements that make the best use of resources and amenities.  Mr. Ackermann noted many communities are building high-density projects with a mix of housing, office, and retail uses, and those kinds of projects might work in some portions of Sierra Point.  He added that Opus West is open to considering uses beyond those currently planned.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the status of toxic remediation efforts and the condition of the land.  Mr. Ackermann said the area was used as a landfill, but the surface has been capped and sealed.  He noted the type of material in the landfill was household garbage, not chemical waste, so the land could potentially be used for housing and other purposes.  He stated that groundwater quality and landfill emissions are monitored and tested frequently to make sure the contaminants are properly contained, and the results show the condition has remained stable for the past several years.


Commissioner Jameel asked if methane gas emissions are likely to be a problem. He noted certain areas of Los Angeles have high concentrations of methane gas and need to be vented.  Mr. Ackermann said that in addition to the cap over the landfill, each building is separated from the land by a concrete slab, a vapor barrier, a layer of methane collection pipes, a structural slab, and topping slab, with the first floors of the buildings having sensors and alarms.  He added that he was unaware of any methane problems at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the possibility of differential settlement of the landfill.  Mr. Ackermann responded that all buildings are constructed on piles, so they do not move.  Access points have hinged slabs to accommodate settling, and water pipes have flexible piping and stainless steel fittings.


Commissioner Jameel asked what kind of developments Opus West focused on.  Mr. Ackermann answered that Opus builds several types of products, including office, industrial, retail, condominiums, apartment buildings, and hotels.  He noted other Opus projects include two condo projects underway near the ballpark in San Francisco, 300 high-end condos in Irvine, 200 high-end condos in Arizona, a 33-story condominium tower in Minneapolis, and a number of condo towers in Florida and in western states.


Steve Hanson, general manager, Universal Paragon Corporation, urged the Planning Commission to approve the five-year continuance of the development agreement.  He noted the extension gives the developer the legal entitlements and protections needed to move forward.  Mr. Hanson expressed willingness to consider modifying the development agreement to allow for additional uses.


Commissioner Hawawini asked when UPC plans to proceed with development.  Mr. Hanson answered that the timetable depends on market conditions.  He said UPC is beginning the planning process.


Chairman Lentz asked how big the proposed hotel would be.  Mr. Hanson responded that the hotel has not yet been designed.  He said UPC would want to conduct a market study first, and then determine the building’s size and design.


Chairman Lentz asked what other uses UPC would entertain if they were available.  Mr. Hanson replied that high-density housing might be a possibility.  


The commissioners discussed the height guidelines for buildings at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that the primary reason Sierra Point has not been fully developed is adverse market conditions.


Chairman Lentz agreed with Commissioner Jameel that the City and developer should get together to discuss ways of moving development forward at Sierra Point.


Mike McCracken, land use attorney for UPC, stated that by not signing the extension, the City will lose a tremendous opportunity to adapt to present-day market conditions and allow development to go forward.  He said UPC intends to build a hotel that will bring revenues to the City, and having a development agreement in place will make it much easier to go to banks and investors for financing. 


Commissioner Jameel acknowledged that a hotel was a good use for the site, but he asked if UPC considered alternative uses like solar energy industries.  He noted that office and hotel seem to be the only uses proposed.  Mr. McCracken pointed out that Sierra Point has a marina, parking lots and waterfront views.  Taking all of those factors into consideration, UPC believes a hotel would be an excellent way to take advantage of those resources.  He added that UPC is open to other possibilities.  He encouraged the City to consider expanding the uses allowed at the site.


Dana Dillworth said she wondered why there were questions in the General Plan survey about housing and other uses at Sierra Point, but this discussion provided the answer.  She noted most of the development that has occurred at Sierra Point has been in South San Francisco.  She expressed concern that Brisbane has not received its fair share of the development benefits.


Ms. Dillworth said Universal Paragon has developed its Executive Park property, but most of the rest of the UPC land has been left undeveloped.  She recommended that the City put the development agreement out to bid, opening the way for other developers who can make something happen.  She expressed concern that high-rise luxury hotels will help pave the way for other attractions like casinos.  Ms. Dillworth questioned UPC’s long-range plans and intentions.  She recommended that the City scrutinize the qualifications of the developers involved and making sure their buildings are safe for public occupancy.


Ms. Dillworth pointed out that Sierra Point sits over a contaminated landfill on land subject to liquefaction and tsunami inundation.  She expressed her opinion that it would be unwise to create a dense development on a narrow peninsula with only one egress route.  She concluded by urging the Planning Commission to open the area to other developers.


Regarding problems with the Homewood Suites project, Mr. Ackerman stated that Opus had sold the land to a hotel developer, who then sold the site to another hotel developer, and that company constructed the hotel building that had problems.  He clarified that Opus had nothing to do with the construction.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin clarified that the development agreement cannot be put out to bid unless the property owners decide to do so.  


Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that the development agreement had been unfairly criticized at this meeting.  He noted the City already derives a huge amount of revenue from development that has already taken place at Sierra Point, and substantial progress has been made.  He added that having the level of certainty provided in a development agreement is beneficial to everyone. 


Commissioner Kerwin pointed out there is no down side in approving the extension, and he recommended extending the term as proposed.  He said not extending the term could delay future development at Sierra Point.


Commissioner Hawawini stated that the City of Brisbane is in a deficit mode, spending more than it takes in.  He expressed his opinion that the City should do whatever it can to encourage the developers to complete the Sierra Point project.  Commissioner Hawawini observed that a number of uses might be appropriate for the site.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended putting a time limit on Parcel R to encourage the developer to move ahead with the proposed retail use on that site.


Commissioner Jameel said his biggest concern was that signing the extension will lock the site into limited uses, like hotels and offices.  He noted waiting for market forces to change could result in five more years with no activity.  He advocated thinking more creatively, and again recommended that the City and developer work together to consider ways of moving ahead.  Commissioner Jameel recommended including a provision in the agreement to bind the developer to work with the City to consider alternatives.  He said he favored expanding the allowed uses.


Director Prince reviewed the uses currently allowed for Sierra Point.  Commissioner Jameel acknowledged that the list was quite broad and did not have any other specific uses to add.  He clarified that he wanted to encourage the developer to explore other alternatives.  Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that the market usually dictates what uses are viable.  Commissioner Jameel expressed support for imposing a time limit for the retail development on Parcel R.


Chairman Lentz said he viewed Sierra Point as a diamond in the rough, and noted the Planning Commission, City Council, and citizens of Brisbane have an opportunity to shape what happens there.  He noted it might be helpful to invite Fred Kent to hold a placemaking workshop focusing just on Sierra Point.


Chairman Lentz said the comments he heard at this meeting failed to persuade him that approving the extension was advantageous or that not approving the extension would be detrimental.  He questioned whether there would be a financial down side.  Commissioner Kerwin noted the financial down side would not be visible because it would be in the form of lost opportunities.  He said not approving the extension takes a tool away from the developer and hampers future development.  He added that most of the development at Sierra Point is done or planned.


Commissioner Kerwin proposed extending the term of the development agreement as recommended.  He noted the agreement can be amended in the future to allow housing or other uses.  


Chairman Lentz asked staff to come back with proposed modifications at the next meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini said he did not feel comfortable adding housing as a permitted use at this meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested extending the term of the agreement to December 31, 2010, as recommended, with the condition that if no development proposal for Parcel R is presented by 2010, the land will revert to the City.  


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the term of the City’s ground lease to Opus.  Mr. Ackermann said there were probably about forty years left on the ground lease.  He objected to terminating the ground lease by putting a condition in the development agreement.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the ground lease is a separate document.  


Commissioner Jameel indicated a preference for continuing this matter.


Commissioner Kerwin moved approval of the development agreement.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and failed, 2 - 2 (Commissioners Jameel and Lentz opposed).


Director Prince said the tie vote means the Planning Commission will not be recommending the extension to the City Council.


At 9:45 p.m., a short recess was taken.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 9:53 p.m.


Chairman Lentz advised that he and Commissioner Kerwin live within 500 feet of 325 Humboldt Road, Item 4 under “Old Business,” so there will not be a quorum to take action on that matter. 


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue the public hearing on 325 Humboldt Road to the October 27 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Baylands Former Railyard, easterly of 27 Industrial Way; Grading Permit EX-6-04; Planning Commission review of grading permit for removal of contaminated soil; Jason Lin, applicant; Universal Paragon Corporation, owner; APN 005-350-070


Principal Planner Swiecki said the applicant is requesting a grading permit to excavate about 1,200 cubic yards of HVOC-contaminated soil within the Baylands Subarea.  Soil removal will entail excavation of a 4,500-square-foot area to a depth of 6 to 9 feet.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the site is near the former railyard roundhouse, generally easterly of Industrial Way, and he drew attention to the exhibits attached to the staff report.


Principal Planner Swiecki said this grading activity is part of a larger remediation effort within the Baylands planning area.  He described the overall remediation program and the context of the current proposal within the larger program.  He noted the site lies within Operable Unit 2 (OU-2).


Principal Planner Swiecki stated remediation activities within OU-2 lie fall under the jurisdiction of the Regional Water Quality Control Board.  In May of 2002, the Board approved an interim remedial action plan for OU-2 with a number of elements.  Principal Planner Swiecki said this application deals only with only one component of the cleanup as a stand-alone project.  It will not impact further remediation, nor will it have implications on the future development of the site.


Principal Planner Swiecki reported that the City hired CDM, a consulting firm, to provide an independent peer review of the technical studies associated with contamination and remediation.  Their preliminary report was presented to the City Council in April, and that report recommended soil removal to address the HVOC-contaminated soil at the site, as proposed under this permit. 

Principal Planner Swiecki advised that this project would be exempt from CEQA under the category of minor clean-up activities.  He said the estimated cost of the work is $250,000.


Principal Planner Swiecki said staff concluded the project is consistent with the General Plan and complies with the remediation plans currently in place.  He recommended that the Planning Commission recommend issuance of the grading permit.


Commissioner Jameel said he understood there was a citizens advisory committee looking at remediation issues for the Baylands, and he asked if that group had been consulted about this project.  Principal Planner Swiecki confirmed that the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) formed a Citizens Advisory Group (CAG) to provide a venue for information-sharing regarding remediation activities on the Baylands and to advise DTSC.  He said the Regional Water Quality Control Board made a presentation to the CAG about the remediation activities within OU-2.  He added that the chair of the CAG received notification of this meeting, and information was shared with the CAG as a whole.  Commissioner Jameel recommended consulting the CAG and having them review this application.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant and members of the public.


Steve Hanson, general manager, Universal Paragon Corporation, stated that the purpose of the application is to comply with the Regional Water Quality Control Board’s overall remediation plan for OU-2.   He introduced Roshi Mozafar, consulting engineer, Burns & McDonnell, to help answer technical questions.


Commissioner Jameel asked how surrounding neighbors will be protected from wind-borne particles when soils are being removed.  Ms. Mozafar said that like all projects dealing with hazardous materials, this project will have a health and safety plan in place.  Contractors must be properly trained and certified, and other protective measures include doing the work during the dry season, covering stockpiles with thick membranes, and decontaminating trucks and equipment exiting the site.  Ms. Mozafar added there will also be stormwater and erosion control measures.


Commissioner Jameel expressed particular concern about wind, noting Brisbane experiences frequent windy conditions.  Ms. Mozafar said that during digging operations, soil will be sprayed with water to help control dust.  Commissioner Jameel suggested doing the work only on days when wind conditions are favorable and avoiding excavation on windy days.  Mr. Hanson said the applicant will work with the City’s Public Works Department. 

Commissioner Jameel recommended waiting until the CAG reviews the proposal.  Mr. Hanson said preparing the plans and specifications and putting the project out to bid will take several months; he requested that the Planning Commission not delay the project.  Ms. Mozafar noted that both the Regional Board and the City’s consultant recommend approval.


Community Development Director Prince observed that DTSC’s CAG has no formal role with the City of Brisbane.  He cautioned against creating a new loop in the process involving an outside group.  He noted the CAG only provides input to DTSC, and the public hearing before the Planning Commission is the appropriate vehicle for receiving public input on the project.


Chairman Lentz asked if there were any contaminants on the surface.  Mr. Hanson responded that the contaminants are present on the surface as well as underneath it.  Ms. Mozafar advised the removing the contaminated soil is the best treatment.


Mr. Hanson pointed out that the sooner the contaminated soil can be removed, the better.  He noted the work will not be done until after the rainy season, and the applicant wants to proceed with the steps needed to address the problem as soon as possible.  He requested approval of the grading permit.


Chairman Lentz asked how long the project will take.  Ms. Mozafar estimated the work will take a couple months.  She said work can begin after April 15.  She added that workers will wear protective clothing and respirators to prevent contact with contaminated soil and groundwater.


Chairman Lentz noted the area will be excavated to a depth of 6 to 9 feet, but the water table depth is 4 feet.  He asked about procedures for removing contaminated groundwater.  Ms. Mozafar explained that the water in the pit will be pumped into large tanks, and samples will be analyzed to determine proper disposal methods.  She said soil will be tested to determine the level of contamination, and then it will either be removed or retained on the site.  She added that soil will be kept on the site only if it is clean enough to meet safety standards.    Chairman Lentz expressed concern about retaining any soil, and he recommended removing all of the material excavated.  


Commissioner Hawawini noted any future use will entail extensive testing of the soil.  He pointed out it would be cheaper for the applicant to remove everything now than to have to come back and do further work later.

At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Kerwin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to continue the meeting to 11:00 p.m.  The motion was unanimously approved.


Chairman Lentz asked where the contaminated materials will be taken.  Ms. Mozafar said most of the contaminated soil will probably go to a Class 2 landfill in the Bay Area, and more hazardous materials will go to a special landfill in Kettleman City.  Mr. Hanson noted clean soil will be brought in from other locations to replace the soil removed.  He added that capping the site is one of the future remediation measures planned.


Mr. Hanson and Ms. Mozafar discussed the locations and types of contaminated materials found in OU-2 and other areas in the Baylands.


Dana Dillworth, chairperson of the CAG,  said she was speaking as a private citizen, not on behalf of the CAG.  She noted this matter was included on the CAG’s September 22 meeting agenda to let people know about the public hearing.


Ms. Dillworth urged commissioners to be very careful about approving this application.  She clarified that she was in favor of removing the toxins, but had concerns about procedural issues.  Ms. Dillworth urged the Planning Commission to carefully consider whether a CEQA exemption is appropriate for this project.  She noted that originally a larger grading project was proposed, but now the work is being fragmented.  Ms. Dillworth questioned whether this project meets the definition of a minor clean-up action, because it is part of a larger effort.  She expressed concern about the cumulative impact of all of the grading.


Ms. Dillworth noted the proposed project talks about excavating down to Bay mud.  She said she has read reports indicating that some toxins have already reached the second aquifer, so surface excavation may be inadequate to address the problem.


Ms. Dillworth provided copies of a lawsuit, Association for Cleaner Environment v. Yosemite Community College District, regarding fragmenting large projects into smaller pieces to avoid CEQA review.  She pointed out there are risks to public health by allowing digging without knowing the extent of the possible impacts.


Ms. Dillworth agreed with the peer review consultant’s recommendation that the contaminated soil should be removed, but she questioned the safety of stockpiling contaminated soils to allow testing and venting of toxins.  She noted there is no indication that the Regional Board or County Health Service reviewed and responded to the proposed action plan.  


Ms. Dillworth asked if businesses and workers along Tunnel Road and Industrial Way have been informed of this project.  She said most of the people she talked to before the September 22 meeting were unaware of the proposal.  Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about possible danger to the people who use Caltrans and Bayshore Boulevard, workers along Tunnel Road and Industrial Way, and residents who live along the haul route.  She observed that the project will have no air monitoring or detection measures in place to protect people at Sierra Point Lumber, for example.  She suggested tenting the area to prevent wind-borne materials from contaminating other areas, and restricting hauling to nights and weekends to jeopardize fewer workers.  Ms. Dillworth pointed out the pit itself may drain toxins from elsewhere that will eventually migrate into the groundwater and into the Bay.


Ms. Dillworth questioned the ability of the Regional Board to monitor and enforce mitigation measures.  She asked what conditions will be attached to the permit.  She expressed her opinion that someone with greater authority than the City Engineer should be making these important determinations.  


Ms. Dillworth reminded Commissioners that the people of Brisbane were told all Baylands remediation efforts would be subject to environmental review.  She objected to exempting the project from CEQA.


Chairman Lentz asked the City Engineer to describe the City’s oversight responsibilities.  City Engineer Breault said the City’s primary focus will be on the grading issues, such as making sure the removal, storage, and transportation of excavated soil is handled properly, and that contaminated groundwater is appropriately treated.


Principal Planner Swiecki advised that any future development proposal for the Baylands or additional remediation activities involving grading would be subject to separate CEQA review.  He said in reviewing the project, staff concluded that this particular proposal does not influence future remediation efforts, nor does it have long term land use implications.  Rather, it is stand-alone, discrete activity, and is therefore exempt from CEQA.   Principal Planner Swiecki confirmed that if OU-2 is developed in the future, approval of this project will not impact any of the testing requirements or cleanup standards.


Commissioner Jameel asked how the grading procedures for this project will differ from typical projects.  City Engineer Breault said typical grading operations call for stopping if contaminated soil is found, and then consulting with an engineer to determine what should be done.  This project is unique because studies have been done over many years, and the removal plans were approved several years ago by the regulatory agencies.


Commissioner Jameel emphasized the need for protective measures during excavation, stockpiling, and transportation of contaminated materials.  City Engineer Breault said the City will be addressing these questions with the applicant as part of the review process.  He noted it is up to the Planning Commission to determine first if the project should be approved, and then the Public Works Department will conduct its final review.  Commissioner Jameel recommended requiring protective measures in the final grading plan.


There being no other members of the public wishing to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel said that after listening to the discussion, he was satisfied that the City will have an opportunity to seek input from members of the CAG as part of the normal process.  He added that he had no problem approving the permit.


Chairman Lentz expressed support for having an independent group like the CAG looking at Baylands remediation efforts with DTSC.  Commissioner Hawawini observed that individuals on the CAG can come before the City to express their opinions.


Commissioner Kerwin noted that in response to concerns about unauthorized grading several years ago, the City Council decided to have all projects involving more than 250 cubic yards of grading come to the Planning Commission for review.  It didn't necessarily foresee the Planning Commission reviewing the technicalities of toxic remediation.   He observed that this project calls for a total removal of toxic materials, a job best done as soon as possible. 


Commissioner Kerwin moved to recommend that the City Engineer issue the grading permit as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel.


Chairman Lentz agreed, and noted the project will benefit the area.  He added that any future development on the Baylands will have to go through a CEQA process, with additional testing and analysis.


The motion was unanimously approved.


At 11:10 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Commissioner Kerwin moved to extend the meeting.


Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 11:15 p.m.



3.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Determination of Consistency with the Agreement with Respect to the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan and the Section 10(a) Permit for Proposed Single-Family Residence; Variance V-4-05, Variance to allow 8-ft. rear (east) setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; and Grading Permit EX-1-05, Planning commission Review of Grading Permit to lower existing pad by 3 feet in elevation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Commissioner Jameel stated that he needed to leave at 11:30 p.m.  He said he had a number of questions on this application.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended deciding the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) compliance issue at this meeting.  He objected to making the applicant and his attorney appear at meetings without providing any resolution.


Chairman Lentz suggested having an update from the staff.

Senior Planner Tune said the meeting packet includes a resolution determining compliance with the HCP and recommending issuance of a grading permit to excavate the building 3 feet into the site, as proposed by the applicant.  He stated that the City Attorney recommends that the grading permit should only be issued with the building permit.  He also stated that the Community Development Director had determined a building permit could not be issued for the project because it does not comply with the R-BA District’s ridgeline development regulation.  Senior Planner Tune stated that determination can either be appealed by the applicant, or any Planning Commissioner can request that the item to be placed on the next Commission agenda.  He added that Commissioner Kerwin’s memo to the Commission appears to be such a request.  He recommended placing the issue of interpretation of the ridgeline regulations in the R-BA District on the next meeting agenda.


Chairman Lentz said the Planning Director’s determination regarding the project’s noncompliance with ridgeline development regulations will be placed on the next meeting agenda.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, stated that the project has a landscape plan calling for native plants around the property, six irrigation zones, and ongoing maintenance of landscaping on the public right-of-way along San Bruno Avenue.  He noted steel-rail fencing will be used instead of redwood to allow butterflies to cross the property more easily.  He pointed out low trees will be used to save his neighbor’s views.  Mr. Cheung added that some of the shrubs will be eliminated to minimize fire hazards.


Chairman Lentz commended the applicant for the landscaping plans.  He encouraged Mr. Cheung to contact the native plant nursery that will be relocating to the Baylands for advice on the most suitable plants.


David Tillotson, Janin, Morgan & Brenner, attorney for the applicant, commented that recommended Condition K appears to be a denial of the building permit based on the ridgeline ordinance.  He requested a written statement that the ridgeline ordinance is the basis for denying the permit.  Commissioner Hawawini asked staff to consult with the City Attorney about that request.


Storrs Hoen said he had materials that he would present at the next meeting.  He asked what the house will look like if it is lowered by 3 feet, as proposed.  


Director Prince informed the Planning Commission that the applicant withdrew the variance, and Mr. Cheung confirmed that understanding.  Director Prince noted the original variance was to locate the house in the rear setback in response to issues identified by neighbors.  He explained that a grading permit cannot be issued except in conjunction with a building permit, and in this case, he determined that issuing a building permit would be contrary to the R-DA District’s regulations pertaining to structures projecting above ridgelines and blocking public views of the State and County Park.  He explained that the effect of this determination is that no grading can occur on the site until this issue is resolved.


Commissioners noted the issue at this meeting is whether the site plan, not the house itself, complies with the HCP.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to adopt Resolution HCP-1-05/EX-1-05, finding compliance with the HCP and recommending issuance of the grading permit.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue the remaining agenda items to the next meeting.  Commissioner Jameel proposed finishing the agenda.


4.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Humboldt Road; Variance V-7-05; Variance for elevator and entryway stairwell (connecting new garage and new house) to exceed 30 ft. height limit; Ron & Danette Davis, applicants/owners; APN 007-313-160


This item was continued to the meeting of October 27, 2005, per the motion adopted earlier.


5.
STUDY SESSION:  Mobilehome Park Regulations


Commissioner Kerwin proposed continuing this item to the October 27 meeting, and other Commissioners agreed.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Lentz noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee is drafting a green building ordinance that will be coming to the Planning Commission and City Council soon.  Director Prince clarified that the Committee decided on the components of the ordinance, and the City Attorney and staff will be doing the actual drafting.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended placing 325 Humboldt Road before 8 Thomas on the next meeting agenda.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on October 27, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 11:40 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

